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Alignment to the Trust’s strategic objectives 

Best services for 
local people 

x Best experience of 
care and outcomes 
for our patients 

x Best use of 
resources 

 Best people x 

  

Report previously reviewed by  

Committee/Group Date Outcome 

TME 23rd  September 2020 Report noted 

People & Culture Committee 6th October 2020 F2SU champions attended the 
meeting to support the agenda 
item 

   

Recommendations The Board is asked to: 

 Support the on-going communication of  Freedom to Speak Up and 
the importance of creating cultures that support the safety of patients 
and welfare of our colleagues 

 Note the launch of the FTSU portal  

 Discuss any improvements that could be made to the FTSU 
programme 

 Support the plan to develop an effective learning process from 
concerns raised 

 

Executive 
summary 

The role of the Freedom to Speak up Guardian is mandatory within all NHS 
Trusts following the Francis report. 
 
It is incumbent that the Board gives adequate support in order to enable the 
FTSU Guardian to do their job effectively. Within the Trust this has been 
embraced and embedded with dedicated hours and administrative support 
provided. 
 
Cases are logged on a confidential database with themes captured; this data 
is also reported to the national guardian’s office on a quarterly basis. Any 
areas of concern are escalated to the appropriate director/ manager and an 
action plan is formulated. 
 

 
Risk 
Key Risks  BAF 10: If we do not deliver a cultural change programme, then we may fail 

to attract and retain staff with the values and behaviours required for putting 
patients first, resulting in lower quality care 
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Assurance  

Assurance level Significant  Moderate x Limited  None  

Financial Risk None identified  
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1.0 Introduction/Background 
Role of the Guardian  
Every NHS Trust has to have a nominated Guardian; unfortunately due to unforeseen circumstances 
the role was vacant from July 2019 to December 2019 before Melanie Hurdman was appointed to the 
substantive role. Due to the current Covid-19 pandemic there was a delay in Melanie taking up the role 
for 3 days a week as this was due to commence on 1st April 2020 but put back to 1st June to allow 
Melanie to continue in her clinical role. Melanie has now been in the substantive role since 1st June 
2020. 
 
Role of the Champions  
We currently have 38 appointed FTSU champions spread across all three sites and departments who 
can be the first point of contact for staff who wish to raise or discuss a potential concern. A virtual 
training programme has been developed plus a virtual reflection/refresher training session was held in 
September for current champions.  The role of the champion is to support any member of staff who 
wishes to raise a concern, take their full details and forward to the Guardian for action. We have 
champions meetings and these are held on a monthly basis to review progress and propose 
improvements.  We have also been showcasing a champion each week on the Worcestershire Weekly 
newsletter and for culture month in October we have issued champion posters  around the sites to 
provide a visual aid to staff.  
  

Issues and options 
Policy and Process 
The Freedom to Speak Up policy has been reviewed and an appendix is being added with regards to 
detriment. This is in line with the national framework that was used to review the policy. This will be 
available for approval for the Trust Management Executive in November.  
 
Vision and Action plan  
The vision and action plan was approved in July 2018. This was reviewed at the People & Culture 
Committee meeting and has been updated. 
 
Good news  
In the FTSU Index report, Worcestershire Acute Hospitals NHS Trust was in the top three of most 
improved trusts in the country on their FTSU Index score in 2019 compared to the previous year – 
rising 4.6 per cent to 78.5 per cent. The Trust also scored above average when compared to other 
Acute Trusts across the country (77.9 per cent average), with a score of 70 per cent or more perceived 
as a healthy culture. The Freedom to Speak Up (FTSU) Index uses questions from the annual NHS 
Staff Survey to determine whether staff feel knowledgeable, secure and encouraged to speak up with 
suggestions for improvements, and whether they are confident they would be treated fairly if they 
raised concerns about an error, near miss or incident.   
 
Cases 
Again due to circumstances and the vacancy in the Guardian role the data is not as conclusive as 
previously and there were a number of cases that were open which have all been contacted and now 
closed. Within the data that is available the following information has been extracted: 
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Data on FTSU Concerns to date on 9th September 2020  
 

Month  Cases raised Open Closed Anonymous 

September 2019      

October 2019      

November 2019      

December 2019      

January 2020      

February 2020 4 2 2 0 

March 2020 0 0 0 0 

April 2020  0 0 0 0 

May 2020 2 0 2 0 

June 2020 8 7 1 0 

July 2020 8 8 0 1 

August 2020 4 4 0 0 

 
There is no recorded data between August 2019 and January 2020 and whilst the new guardian had 
been phasing into the role from February 2020 the impact of Covid 19 has seen a decline in cases in 
March and April which has also been reflected nationally. However, there has now been an increase in 
May 2020 which will reflect in the data going forward. From October the new FTSU portal will be 
launched and will assist with the capturing of data and instead of manual input will be captured 
electronically. 
 
The majority of cases raised within the Trust cover the themes of inappropriate behaviour and 
attitudes, in particular bullying and harassment. The advent of the BAME network has seen an 
increase in concerns being raised by staff from a BAME background. 
 
Marketing 
A programme of marketing has commenced and this will be further added to with a particular push in 
October which is culture month. 

 A slot on the Worcestershire weekly every Tuesday incorporating showcasing a champion 

 Recruitment of more champions across the different staff groups continues and a recent 
campaign on the newsletter recruited 5 new champions  

 National training virtually for new champions, an in house session arranged for September for 
existing and new champions 

 Working more closely with the forward advocates and Quality Improvement (Pathway to 
Platinum), monthly meetings with the 4ward advocate lead  

 The recruitment of a BAME F2SU champion 

 Accessibility events - Talk to me Tuesday advertised weekly on the newsletter  

 Launch of the champions posters for October  

 Launch of the new FTSU portal in October incorporating a live chat facility  

 Culture month October, Alphabet of speaking up  

 Attendance at divisional/directorate meetings on-going  

 Representation at the BAME network and the education/training work stream  
 
Governance 
The progress on and a review of the FTSU programme is reported to: 

 The FTSU working Group (Chaired by Director of People & Culture) Bi-monthly  

 The People and Culture Committee twice yearly 

 The Board twice yearly 

 The Audit and Assurance committee annually  

 The Chief Executive on a quarterly basis  
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A quarterly report is also submitted to the National Guardians Office. 
 
Training  
The Guardian has attended the National FTSU training virtually with an expectation by the Guardians 
office that when this becomes possible I will attend the national guardians office for training.  
 
The Guardian has a slot on the Trust induction and this will continue when face to face training 
recommences and this is also supported by the champions. The University has now allocated a slot on 
the student midwifery programme and we are awaiting confirmation of a slot on the student nurse 
programme. There are plans to provide some joint training sessions for champions and forward 
advocates in the future as it has been identified that concerns are often raised through the 4ward 
advocates. 
 

Conclusion 
The Guardian has now been in place since June 2020 and this is now reflecting in the number of 
concerns raised. An active marketing campaign is in place including the launch of the portal which will 
hopefully give staff more confidence to raise concerns.  
 
The FTSU index report shows a positive step forward and we now need to keep up the momentum to 
build upon the score for next year. 

 
Recommendations 
The Board is asked to: 

 Support the on-going communication of  Freedom to Speak Up and the importance of creating 
cultures that support the safety of patients and welfare of our colleagues 

 Note the launch of the FTSU portal  

 Discuss any improvements that could be made to the FTSU programme 

 Support the plan to develop an effective learning process from concerns raised 
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 Trust Management Executive 

 

For approval:  For discussion:  For assurance: x To note:  
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CEO 

Author /s 
 

Martin Wood 
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Alignment to the Trust’s strategic objectives 

Best services for 
local people 

X Best experience of 
care and outcomes 
for our patients 

X Best use of 
resources 

X Best people x 

  

Report previously reviewed by  

Committee/Group Date Outcome 

   

   

Recommendations The Trust Board is requested to receive this report for assurance.  
 

 

Executive 
summary 

This report gives a summary of the items discussed at the Trust 
Management Executives (TME) held in September and October 2020. 
Members will see that there is a clear line of sight between the Board, 
Committees and TME.  

 
Risk 
Key Risks  TME, as the decision making body for the Trust, addresses all risks.  

Assurance  

Assurance level Significant x Moderate  Limited  None  

Financial Risk Within budgets 

 
 
  

E
nc

 F
2 

T
M

E
 1

12
0

Page 127 of 136



 
Putting patients first May 2019 

Meeting Trust Board 

Date of meeting 12 November 2020 

Paper number F2 

 

Trust Management Executive Page | 2 

 

Introduction/Background 

TME is the primary executive decision making body for the Trust. It is set up to drive the 
strategic agenda and the business objectives for the Trust. It ensures that the key risks are 
identified and mitigated as well as ensuring that the Trust achieves its financial and 
operational performance targets. 
 

Issues and options 

Since my last report at the September 2020 Board, TME has met twice, on 23 September 
and 21 October 2020.  This report covers both meetings.  
 
September TME 
 
Items presented which were then considered by the Finance and Performance Committee 
(September) 

 Partnership Update including Strategy and Planning Update and High impact 
Changes 

 Recovery and Reset 

 Annual Plan Phase 3 Submission 

 Phase 3 Response to COVID-19 – Final Submission 

 Phase 3 Workforce Plan including Bank and Agency Report 

 Command Structure Review B/S/G – Integrate Evaluation and Restoration Work 
including Risks 

 Computacenter Contract Extension 

 Radiology Information System (RIS) Software and Licenses Contract 

 Integrated Performance Report  

 Including Home First Worcestershire 

 Financial Performance Report Month 5 Position 

 Productivity and Efficiency Programme 

 Procurement and Supply Chain Update - Contract Management Update 

 Approved Capital Investment 20/21 – Replacement Network Case for Change 

 Progress Update – Lessons Learnt from Grant Thornton External; Audit Report on 
Forecasting 

 Digital Strategy Update including Digital Care Record – Quality Aspects 
 
Items presented which were then considered by the Quality Governance Committee 
(September) 

 Annual Plan Phase 3 Submission 

 Phase 3 Response to COVID-19 – Final Submission 

 Phase 3 Workforce Plan including Bank and Agency Report 

 Command Structure Review B/S/G – Integrate Evaluation and Restoration Work 
including Risks  

 Integrated Performance Report 

 Mortality report 

 Path to Platinum (incorporating fundamentals of care) 

 HEE action plan update 

 Nurse and midwifery staffing report (inc overseas nurse recruitment) 

 LGBT+ Experience of Health and Social Care services in Worcestershire – Review of 
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Actions 

 QIA Panel report 

 IPC Annual Report and Annual Programme 
 
Items presented which were then considered by the People and Culture Committee 
(October) 

 What kind pf leaders do we need now and in the future 

 Freedom to Speak Up 

 Integrated People and Culture Report 

 Flu Campaign 

 Communications and Engagement Strategy and Implementation Plan – Progress 
Report 

 Nurse and Midwifery staffing Report (including overseas nurse recruitment) 

 Employee Relations Casework Report 
 
Other items 

 Update from Provider Oversight Group 

 Dolan Park Contract 

 Recruitment and Retention in ED 

 AEC Business Case 

 Tradebe New Operating Agreements Proposal – Alexandra Hospital (October FPC 
and November Trust Board) 

 Purchase of CT Scanner 

 Cancer Board Update 

 Standards of Business Conduct – Policy 

 Contract Notifications 

 Think 111 Update 

 Deloitte Action Plan 

 Annual Security Report (Audit and Assurance Committee on 15 September 2020 
 
October TME 
 
Items presented which were then considered by the Finance and Performance Committee 
(October) 

 Winter Plan Update 

 Board Assurance Framework 

 Integrated Performance Report  

 Financial Performance Report Month 6 

 Recruitment and Retention Initiatives – Proposal for Middle Grade Doctors on the 
Emergency Departments 

 NHS Professional Nursing Winter Incentives – 2020/21 
 
Items presented which were then considered by the Quality Governance Committee 
(October) 

 LMNS Update 

 Winter Plan Update 

 Infected Blood Inquiry – Trust Written Statement 
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 IPC Update – October 2020 

 Board Assurance Framework 

 Integrated Performance Report 

 Harm Review Panel Update 

 Digital Care Record – Update from Clinical reference Group 

 QIA Panel Report 

 Picker Patient Survey 
 
Items to be presented to the People and Culture Committee (December) 

 Board Assurance Framework (Virtual in October) 

 Health and Safety Annual Report 

 Remote and Flexible Working 

 Flu Campaign Self Assessment 

 Staff Wellbeing Plan 

 Safer Staffing – August 2020 
 

Other items considered 

 Productivity and Efficiency Programme 

 Gold Decisions 

 Consultant Recruitment Procedure – Amendments 

 Security Annual Report (Considered by the Audit and Assurance Committee in 
September 2020) 

 Case for Change – Robot Surgery 

 Medical Devices Asset Update 

 Internal Audit Report – Bank and Agency Staffing (Nursing) 

 Report of the Information Governance Steering Group 
 

Recommendations 

The Trust Board is requested to receive this report for assurance.  
 

Appendices 
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Report previously reviewed by  
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NWAG   

   

   

Recommendations Trust Board are asked to note: 

 Nursing and Midwifery staffing levels are reported as safe for 
Aug - September 2020 with mitigations having been taken for 
challenged areas identified – Maternity department and 
Alexandra site.  

 Bids have been submitted to Health Education England and 
NHSI/E for three strands of funding to support international 
recruitment pipelines. 

 Trust had identified an increase in clinical placements of 25 for 
Year 1 Student nurses.  

 

Executive 
summary 

This report provides an overview of the staffing safeguards for Nursing 
and Midwifery of wards and intensive care areas during August and 
September 2020.  Staffing levels are reported as safe for August and 
September 2020.   
 
Measures remain in place for staffing of wards to meet the fluctuating 
patient requirements specifically in managing COVID positive (red and 
amber wards) and negative status (Green and Purple wards). 
 
Where there were reported staffing gaps in health rosters from 
sickness, vacancies or staff unable to carry out normal clinical duties 
due to shielding measures, these were mitigated through the 
redeployment practices in place and the use of temporary staffing. The 
main areas that were challenged were maternity services and 
speciality medicine wards 6, 11, 12 at Alexandra Hospital. 
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There has been no harm to patients reported from staffing incidents.  
 
The impact of COVID has highlighted the requirement to adapt and 
review recruitment strategies and processes. International recruitment 
re-commenced in August 2020.  The NMC has also increased the 
ability for return to practice nurses (RTP) to undertake the test of 
competence to return to full practice, the team are piloting a cohort of 
6 RTPs returning to practice in December. 
 
Three bids have been submitted to HEE/NHSI/E for support of 
recruitment of international nursing 

1. Support to current recruits who were recruited but employment 
paused due to COVID 1 19 pandemic.  

2. Support for 100 nurses for recruitment before April 2021.  
Support for training of UK resident international nurses to gain 
OETS to begin the NMC accreditation. 

 
The Trust is in a position following risk assessments to support a 
regional KPI to increase student nurse clinical placements of Year 1 by 
25.  

 
Risk There is a risk that patients will not receive timely care from right skilled staff if safe 
staffing levels are not maintained. 
Key Risks   

Assurance  Level 3-5 amber 
         

Financial Risk There is a risk of increased spend on bank and agency given the vacancy 
position and need to ese temporary staffing. 
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Introduction/Background 

Workforce Staffing Safeguards have been reviewed and assessments are in place to report 
to Trust Board on the staffing position for Nursing, Midwifery and Allied Health Professional 
for August and September 2020. 
 
This assessment is in line with Health and Social care regulations: 
Regulation 12: Safe Care and treatment 
Regulation 17:Good Governance 
Regulation 18: Safe Staffing 
 

Issues and options 

1. The provision of safe care and treatment 
Staff support 
The provision of staff support has continued to be been pivotal in providing the safeguard for 
staffing.  It has been essential to continue: 

a. A shift by shift, 7 days a week senior nursing leadership presence on hospital sites. 
b. Health and well-being support through telephone helplines and various counselling 

services, particularly for teams reporting ongoing challenges as COVID 19 pandemic 
continues. 

c. Ongoing support from the use of the ‘Recharge Rooms’ and operation wingman 
project for staff to take time out from ward areas.  

d. On-going monthly listening events CNO virtual meetings established with Clinical 
nurse specialists, ward managers and matrons. 

 
Harms  
There was one patient harm reported for August and September 2020, which was a 
moderate harm in maternity. 
 
The patient experienced an intraoperative haemorrhage in theatres following an elective 
caesarean section.  Patient required further monitoring from the maternity team and made 
an uneventful recovery. This is a recognised complication of caesarean section and a 
postnatal debrief has been completed.  
 
Good Governance 
The restart of clinical services in all divisions has been a focus for staffing throughout 
September in particular for elective surgical wards and non-ward based areas such as 
outpatients and community/home visits by Clinical Nurse specialists.  The restart has 
required Quality Impact Assessments (QIA) to be completed by each service where staffing 
is considered.  These have been presented to the QIA panel and approved 
 
Safe Staffing 
The Challenges seen by the divisions have been specifically due to: 

 staff returning form shielding but due to their health risk assessments are unable to 
resume the clinical activity they were undertaking previously, this has had an impact 
particularly in maternity services 

 Vacancies numbers in specialised medicine at Alexandra hospital of 28 WTE RN’s 
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and 14 WTE HCAs, leading to constraints on staffing and a need for Bank or agency 
to keep staffing safe. 
 

Staffing of the wards to provide safe staffing has been mitigated by the use of: 

 Maternity services have deployed staff from the community and the continuity of 
carer teams to cover identified shortfall where and when required. 

 Specialised medicine have deployed staff and employed use of bank and agency 
workers. 
 

Midwifery Staffing 
There has been a sustained increase in sickness (COVID and non-COVID related) noted 
throughout August and September. The provision of maintaining safe staffing levels was 
further challenged as staff unavailability increased in September due to a high number of 
midwives who were required to self-isolate whilst awaiting a family member swab results. 
 
September saw an increase in activity which impacted on staff morale and health and 
wellbeing; team leaders worked with their teams to ensure that support was available and 
regular communication about actions taken to maintain safety were shared. 
 
Throughout September daily safety huddles (DDM/N in attendance) were held to monitor 
and plan mitigations as there were reported delays in Induction of Labour throughout 
September as a result of ongoing, less than expected staffing levels. These delays were 
managed through continuous risk assessment with the multiprofessional team and also 
support from Wye Valley Trust. No adverse clinical incidents were reported which related to 
staffing or delays in care however it is acknowledged that some women had a poor 
experience. 
 
All non-essential training and non - clinical working days were cancelled and all of the 
matrons ward managers and specialist midwives were deployed to the clinical areas to 
support safer staffing levels. Throughout the evenings and weekends the escalation policy 
was utilised and both community midwives and Continuity of Carer Team midwives were 
redeployed to the maternity unit to achieve safe staffing levels and reduce delays in care 
 
Recruitment 
 
International nurse (IN) recruitment pipeline  
In August 13 INs were recruited. The business case for 20/21 (year 2) has been refreshed in 
July 2020 and there has been agreement through Strategy and Planning Committee for 
employment of 100 INs from January 2021 - August 2021.  
 
There are 48 of the 52 nurses on the temporary register who have a permanent registration. 
There are 4 remaining who will take exams in October.  

 
The support for the acceleration of recruitment of IN in the form of national financial and non-
financial support has been received and the trust will be submitting in October three bids. 
 

E
nc

 F
3 

N
M

 s
ta

ffi
ng

 1
12

0

Page 134 of 136



 
Putting patients first May 2019 

Meeting Trust Board 

Date of meeting 12 November 2020 

Paper number F3 

 
 

Nursing and Midwifery staffing Page | 5 

 
 

Strand A - Support for the appointed of Ins recruited and employment was paused due to 
COVID 19 pandemic.   
 
Strand B - Historic and planned international recruitment system wide bid is encouraged and 
in progress with Worcestershire health and Care Trust and Wyre Valley 
   
Strand C - Recruitment of individuals that are working as health care assistants who have In 
registration to undertake NMC required registration process.  
 
Domestic nursing and midwifery pipeline 
During the COVID 19 pandemic there have been two directives from Higher Education 
England to support staffing safeguard during emergency national measure are employed.  
The trust has supported both approaches: 

 The Bring Back Scheme (BBS), registered healthcare professionals who have retired 
and chosen to return has resulted in a physio and 4 nurses and a support worker 
supporting provisions to manage COVID-19 outbreak such as: staff swabbing and 
the antibody results service with a fixed term contract for 6 months starting in July 
2020. 

 The deployed students across the trust have now returned to the universities and the 
time they spent within the trust evaluated positively. 

 The students who were on placement converted into 71 job offers for the September 
2020 qualifiers we continue to interview February 21 qualifiers. 

 
Acuity and Dependency  
The Trust has routinely undertaken 6 monthly nurse staffing reviews based the assessment 
on patient acuity & dependency over the past 2 years and the next review is due in 
September.  
 
Key areas for reporting are: 

 Due to the current situation the study will be undertaken using the allocate system.  

 The September study will be the first time of using the electronic system; so based 
on the NHSI Clinical Workforce Lead, funding decisions for wards should not be 
considered until 2 studies have taken place in order to control for seasonal variation 
and hence a more reliable data set to base the annual establishment 
recommendations upon. E-roster has undertaken a further piece of work to align all 
the wards and their specialities to the current areas they have been relocated too, 
this has impacted on “Safe care” and a further review/ acuity study will have to again 
take place. 
 

Recommendations 

Trust Board are asked to note: 

 Nursing and Midwifery staffing levels are reported as safe for Aug - September 2020 
with mitigations having been taken for challenged areas identified – Maternity 
department and Alexandra site.  

 Bids have been submitted to HEE/NHSI/E for three strands of funding to support 
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international recruitment pipelines. 

 Trust had identified an increase in clinical placements of 25 for Year 1 Student 
nurses.  
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